

## MedPAC Outlines Proposed MIPS Replacement Program

As briefly discussed in the previous issue of *Health Capital Topics*,<sup>1</sup> the *Medicare Payment Advisory Commission* (MedPAC) voted to "*repeal and replace*" the *Merit-Based Incentive Payment System* (MIPS).<sup>2</sup> On March 15, 2018, MedPAC released its 2018 annual *Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy*, which includes MedPAC's rationale behind the proposed elimination of MIPS, as well as details regarding a proposed framework for "*moving beyond*" MIPS with the development of an alternative value-based reimbursement (VBR) program.<sup>3</sup>

MIPS was originally established, along with Alternative Payment Models (APMs), as part of the Quality Payment Program (QPP) under the Medicare Access & CHIP Reauthorization Act of 2015 (MACRA), with the goal of moving physician reimbursement away from a volumebased framework toward a value-based structure.<sup>4</sup> MIPS was designed as a budget neutral VBR program that incorporated and replaced several predecessor VBR initiatives, including: (1) Electronic Health Record (EHR) meaningful use and incentives; (2) the Physician Quality Reporting Initiative (PQRI); (3) the Physician Ouality Reporting System (PORS); and, (4) the Value-Based Payment Modifier (VBPM) program.<sup>5</sup> Clinicians participating in the first MIPS performance period for 2017 were required to submit performance data by March 31, 2018 for payment adjustments in January 2019.<sup>6</sup> The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) has also confirmed plans for provider participation in the 2018 performance period, including continuing improvements and changes to MIPS.7

Despite CMS's continuing progress in implementing MIPS, and apparent support of MIPS development and improvement, according to MedPAC, "...the basic design of MIPS is fundamentally incompatible with the goals of a beneficiary-focused approach to quality measurement..."<sup>8</sup> for the following reasons:

- (1) MIPS is based upon pre-existing Medicare programs that have failed, and will continue to fail, in successfully improving patient outcomes or quality of care;<sup>9</sup>
- (2) MIPS evaluates quality using a variety of selfchosen measures that are self-reported on an individual clinician level, and therefore:
  - (a) Is burdensome for clinicians;

- (b) Is not directly comparable among clinicians;
- (c) Will not provide enough data for statistically reliable performance scores; and,
- (d) Does not promote the use of coordinated team efforts in quality improvement; and,
- (3) MIPS incentives will not promote meaningful performance improvement or a change in practice patterns over time.<sup>10</sup>

Further, MedPAC set forth in its 2018 report an illustrative structure for a potential MIPS replacement program, termed the Voluntary Value Program (VVP).<sup>11</sup> The VVP would be (as its name suggests) voluntary for physicians, and allow them to self-organize into sufficiently-sized groups that would be graded on an identical set of performance measures designed to evaluate quality, patient experience, and value.<sup>12</sup> By utilizing this group approach to reporting, the VVP is designed to "encourage clinicians to address care across time and across settings" in order to ultimately position physicians to form or join advanced APMs in a movement toward true delivery reform.<sup>13</sup> MedPAC notes that several elements in the VVP design are flexible, including the performance measures; the size and formation of participating groups; the penalty and reward incentive(s); and, the timeline for implementation, and so may be achieved in a number of ways.<sup>14</sup> However, MedPAC recommends that the VVP be designed as a budget neutral program; should not burden physicians with the requirement to report data; and, should utilize uniform, "scientifically acceptable" population-based measures to assess performance.<sup>15</sup>

The recommendation for the elimination of MIPS in favor of a voluntary reporting program is consistent with numerous recent changes made by CMS to "*increase flexibility*" for participating providers, as evidenced by alterations to other VBR programs, e.g., cancellation of *mandatory* bundled payment models;<sup>16</sup> decreasing thresholds for MIPS exemption;<sup>17</sup> and, expanding use of *voluntary* VBR programs.<sup>18</sup> On a broader scale, this general shift in thought conforms with statements made by both CMS Administrator Seema Verma, and the Trump Administration, with regard to their intent to *unburden* and *de-regulate* healthcare.<sup>19</sup>

As of yet, Congress has not made any moves to repeal MIPS and adopt the VVP framework laid out by MedPAC. In the meantime, providers and industry stakeholders appear to be divided as to whether MedPAC's proposal will be beneficial or not. The *American Medical Association* (AMA) and physician advocacy groups have actively criticized what they consider to be a premature abandonment of the barely two-year-old MIPS program.<sup>20</sup> In response to widespread dissent over the decision to eliminate MIPS, MedPAC stated in its report that:

"If history [e.g., the failure of the sustainable growth rate program] is any guide, once the apparatus for MIPS is...up and running, the process will have its own momentum, and it will become even more difficult to substantially change or improve the program. Furthermore, the longer [MIPS] continues, the signals that MIPS sends will continue. We do not agree with those signals: that clinicians should pick measures to report on which they expect to do well...that quality measures should emphasize processes (instead of outcomes)...and that completing check-thebox activities is a reasonable performance measure..."21

Though the recent MIPS repeal has engendered criticism, not all providers appear to be adamantly in opposition to the change. Seventy-six (76) percent of respondents in a recent industry survey asserted that their staff does not

- 119963 (Accessed 1/12/18).
  "Medicare Payment Advisory Commission Releases Report to Congress on Medicare Payment Policy" Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, March 15, 2018, http://www.medpac.gov/docs/default-source/pressreleases/mar18\_newsrelease\_sec.pdf?sfvrsn=0 (Accessed 4/2/18).
- 4 "Medicare Access & CHIP Reauthorization Act of 2015" Public Law 114-10, § 101, 129 STAT 91-115 (April 16, 2015).
- 5 "Moving Beyond the Merit-based Incentive Payment System" Chapter 15 in "Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy" Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, March 2018, p. 449, 451.
- 6 "A Quick Start Guide to the Merit-based Incentive Payment System (MIPS): For 2017 Participation" Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, 2017, https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality-Payment-Program/Resource-Library/Quick-Start-Guide-to-MIPS.pdf (Accessed 4/3/18), p. 2.
- "Medicare Program; CY 2018 Updates to the Quality Payment Program; and Quality Payment Program: Extreme and Uncontrollable Circumstance Policy for the Transition Year: Final Rule with Comment Period and Interim Final Rule with Comment Period" Federal Register, Vol. 82, No. 220 (November 16, 2017), p. 53568-53570; "Quality Payment Program: Executive Summary" Centers for Medicare &

understand the QPP, and sixty (60) percent stated that they were not prepared for MIPS implementation (even though the program has been in place for almost two years).<sup>22</sup> Additionally, a February 2018 Health Affairs blog post by several industry experts supported the move away from MIPS, for many of the same reasons mentioned by MedPAC.<sup>23</sup> They did not, however endorse replacing it with an alternative VBR program (i.e., the VVP), but instead recommended further expanding and incentivizing provider participation in APMs and other "well-defined" and "high value" performance improvement activities, e.g., utilizing EHR and submitting data to clinical registries.<sup>24</sup> Thus, while some stakeholders appear to understand the move away from MIPs, the new VVP, considered by some to be an ideological, rashly conceived, and poorly defined "skeleton-like proposal" replacement for the unpopular MIPS, has not received much positive feedback from the provider community.<sup>25</sup> Additionally, while there has been no publicized feedback thus far from Congress or CMS, the latter appeared to parrot some of the language from MedPAC's report in its April 24, 2018 press release for the 2019 Inpatient Prospective Payment System Proposed Rule, e.g., by proposing removal of VBR reporting measures that are "excessively burdensome" and by "focusing on...patient-centered outcome measures, rather than process measures."<sup>26</sup> While many are hopeful that the VVP is the "silver bullet" needed to repair the worrying trends of increasing healthcare spending and stagnating quality of care, as the cliché goes, and as history has borne out time and again in healthcare: "the devil is in the details."

Medicaid Services, 2018,

https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality-Payment-Program/Resource-Library/QPP-Year-2-Executive-Summary.pdf (Accessed 4/3/18).

- 8 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, March 2018, p. 445-446.
- 9 Health Capital Topics, Vol. 11, Issue 2, February 2018.
- 10 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, March 2018, p. 446-447, 449.
- 11 Ibid, p. 455-456.
- 12 Ibid, p. 456-457.
- 13 Ibid, p. 457.
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 Ibid, p. 457, 462.
- 16 For more details regarding bundled payment program changes and cancellations, see "Now You See It, Now You Don't: Bundled payment Programs Cancelled" Health Capital Topics, Vol. 10, Issue 10, October 2017, https://www.healthcapital.com/hcc/newsletter/10\_17/PDF/CJR.p
- df (Accessed 4/5/18). 17 Federal Register, Vol. 82, No. 220 (November 16, 2017), p.
- 53577.
  "CMS Finalizes Changes to the Comprehensive Care for Joint Replacement Model, Cancels Episode Payment Models and Cardiac Rehabilitation Incentive Payment Model" Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Press Release, November 30, 2017

https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Pressreleases/2017-Press-releases-items/2017-11-30.html (Accessed 12/29/17); Health Capital Topics, Vol. 11, Issue 2, February 2018.

19 "Verma Renews Commitment to Value-Based Models" By Steven Porter, HealthLeaders Media, February 12, 2018, http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/quality/verma-renewscommitment-value-based-models# (Accessed 4/2/18);

For more information, see "Checking Up on Healthcare's Hot Trend: Value-Based Reimbursement" Health Capital Consultants, Health Capital Topics, Vol. 11, Issue 2, February 2018, https://www.healthcapital.com/hcc/newsletter/02\_18/PDF/VBR.

<sup>pdf (Accessed 4/2/18).
"MedPAC Votes 14-2 to Junk MIPS, Providers Angered" By</sup> Virgin Dickson, Modern Healthcare (January 11, 2018), http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20180111/NEWS/180

"Minimizing the Economic Burden of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act Pending Repeal" The Executive Office of the President, Federal Register, January 24, 2017, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2017/01/24/2017-01799/minimizing-the-economic-burden-of-the-patientprotection-and-affordable-care-act-pending-repeal (Accessed 4/10/18); "Presidential Executive Order Promoting Healthcare Choice and Competition Across the United States" Office of the Press Secretary, The White House, October 12, 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/presidentialexecutive-order-promoting-healthcare-choice-competitionacross-united-states/ (Accessed 1/11/18).

20 "PODCAST: AMA President Dr. David Barbe on the 2018 MACRA Final Rule and the Future of MIPS" By Heather Landi, Healthcare Informatics, March 2, 2018, https://www.healthcareinformatics.com/article/value-based-care/podcast-ama-presidentdr-david-barbe-2018-macra-final-rule-and-future-mips (Accessed 4/9/18); "Should MIPS be Repealed and Replaced? Several Industry Leaders Weigh in on MedPAC's Published Proposal" By Heather Landi, Healthcare Informatics, March 19, 2018, https://www.healthcare-informatics.com/article/valuebased-care/should-mips-be-repealed-and-replaced-severalindustry-leaders-weigh-medpac (Accessed 4/2/18); "Specialty Societies to MedPAC: MIPS Should Stay Put" By Rajiv Leventhal, Healthcare Informatics, October 26, 2017, https://www.healthcare-informatics.com/news-item/value-basedcare/specialty-societies-medpac-mips-should-stay-put (Accessed 4/2/18); "RE: Next Steps for the Merit-Based Incentive Payment System (MIPS)" By the Alliance of Specialty Medicine, To Chairman Francis J. Crosson, Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, October 24, 2017,

https://www.cns.org/sites/default/files/legislative/alliance\_medp ac\_vvp\_final.pdf (Accessed 4/2/18).

- 21 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, March 2018, p. 456.
- 22 "Clinicians Are Not Ready for Medicare's New Payment System: Haymarket Medical Education/myCME Survey Reveals Significant Challenges" Business Wire, January 20, 2018, https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20180120005037/en/ Clinicians-Ready-Medicare%E2%80%99s-New-Payment-System (Accessed 4/2/18).
- 23 "Congress Should Replace Medicare's Merit-Based Incentive Payment System" By Matthew Fiedler et al., Health Affairs Blog, February 26, 2018, https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180222.35120 /full/ (Accessed 4/9/18).
- 24 Ibid.
- 25 "MedPAC: Repeal MIPS and Replace it with VVP, Whatever That Is: MedPAC's Repeal and Replace MIPs Campaign Will Not End Well" By Kip Sullivan, Physicians for a National Health Program, January 28, 2018, http://www.pnhp.org/print/news/2018/february/medpac-repealmips-and-replace-it-with-vvp-whatever-that-is (Accessed 4/2/18); "Could the MedPAC Proposal Around MIPS end up Being the Wrong Answer to the Right Question?" By Mark Hagland, Healthcare Informatics, March 20, 2018, https://www.healthcare-informatics.com/blogs/markhagland/payment/could-medpac-proposal-around-mips-endbeing-wrong-answer-right-question (Accessed 4/2/18).
- 26 "Fiscal Year (FY) 2019 Medicare Hospital Inpatient Prospective Payment System (IPPS) and Long Term Acute Care Hospital (LTCH) Prospective Payment System Proposed Rule, and Request for Information" Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, April 24, 2018,

https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Factsheets/2018-Fact-sheets-items/2018-04-24.html (Accessed 4/26/18).



**©HEALTH CAPITAL CONSULTANTS** 

(Continued on next page)



(800)FYI - VALU Providing Solutions in the Era of Healthcare Reform

Founded in 1993, HCC is a nationally recognized healthcare economic financial consulting firm

- HCC Home
- Firm Profile
- HCC Services
- HCC Experts
- Clients & Projects
- HCC News
- Upcoming Events
- Contact Us
- Email Us

## **HCC Services**

- Valuation Consulting
- <u>Commercial</u> <u>Reasonableness</u> <u>Opinions</u>
- <u>Commercial Payor</u> <u>Reimbursement</u> <u>Benchmarking</u>
- <u>Litigation Support &</u> <u>Expert Witness</u>
- <u>Financial Feasibility</u> Analysis & Modeling
- <u>Intermediary</u>
   <u>Services</u>
- <u>Certificate of Need</u>
- <u>ACO Value Metrics</u>
   <u>& Capital Formation</u>
- <u>Strategic Consulting</u>
- <u>Industry Research</u> Services



**Todd A. Zigrang**, MBA, MHA, ASA, FACHE, is the President of **HEALTH CAPITAL CONSULTANTS** (HCC), where he focuses on the areas of valuation and financial analysis for hospitals, physician practices, and other healthcare enterprises. Mr. Zigrang has over 20 years of experience providing valuation, financial, transaction and strategic advisory services nationwide in over 1,000 transactions and joint ventures. Mr. Zigrang is

also considered an expert in the field of healthcare compensation for physicians, executives and other professionals.

Mr. Zigrang is the co-author of "<u>The Adviser's Guide to Healthcare – 2nd Edition</u>" [2015 – AICPA], numerous chapters in legal treatises and anthologies, and peer-reviewed and industry articles such as: *The Accountant's Business Manual* (AICPA); *Valuing Professional Practices and Licenses* (Aspen Publishers); *Valuation Strategies; Business Appraisal Practice*; and, *NACVA QuickRead*. In addition to his contributions as an author, Mr. Zigrang has served as faculty before professional and trade associations such as the American Society of Appraisers (ASA); American Health Lawyers Associate (AHLA); the American Bar Association (ABA); the National Association of Certified Valuators and Analysts (NACVA); Physician Hospitals of America (PHA); the Institute of Business Appraisers (IBA); the Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA); and, the CPA Leadership Institute.

Mr. Zigrang holds a Master of Science in Health Administration (MHA) and a Master of Business Administration (MBA) from the University of Missouri at Columbia. He is a Fellow of the American College of Healthcare Executives (FACHE) and holds the Accredited Senior Appraiser (ASA) designation from the American Society of Appraisers, where he has served as President of the St. Louis Chapter, and is current Chair of the ASA Healthcare Special Interest Group (HSIG).



John R. Chwarzinski, MSF, MAE, is Senior Vice President of HEALTH CAPITAL CONSULTANTS (HCC). Mr. Chwarzinski's areas of expertise include advanced statistical analysis, econometric modeling, as well as, economic and financial analysis. Mr. Chwarzinski is the co-author of peerreviewed and industry articles published in *Business Valuation Review* and *NACVA QuickRead*, and he has spoken before the Virginia Medical Group

Management Association (VMGMA) and the Midwest Accountable Care Organization Expo. Mr. Chwarzinski holds a Master's Degree in Economics from the University of Missouri – St. Louis, as well as, a Master's Degree in Finance from the John M. Olin School of Business at Washington University in St. Louis. He is a member of the St. Louis Chapter of the American Society of Appraisers, as well as a candidate for the Accredited Senior Appraiser designation from the American Society of Appraisers.



Jessica L. Bailey-Wheaton, Esq., is Vice President and General Counsel of HEALTH CAPITAL CONSULTANTS (HCC), where she conducts project management and consulting services related to the impact of both federal and state regulations on healthcare exempt organization transactions and provides research services necessary to support certified opinions of value related to the Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness of

transactions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services. Ms. Bailey-Wheaton is a member of the Missouri and Illinois Bars and holds a J.D., with a concentration in Health Law, from Saint Louis University School of Law, where she served as Fall Managing Editor for the *Journal of Health Law & Policy*.



**Daniel J. Chen**, MSF, is a Senior Financial Analyst at **HEALTH CAPITAL CONSULTANTS** (HCC), where he develops fair market value and commercial reasonableness opinions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services. In addition, Mr. Chen prepares, reviews and analyzes forecasted and pro forma financial statements to determine the most probable future net economic benefit related to healthcare enterprises,

assets, and services, and applies utilization demand and reimbursement trends to project professional medical revenue streams, as well as ancillary services and technical component (ASTC) revenue streams. Mr. Chen has a Master of Science in Finance from Washington University St. Louis.